NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

January 7, 2013
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Sue Bannon, Paul Snyder, Paul Salvatore, Karen White, Warren Woldorf and Borough Council Liaison, Larry Auerweck. 
Also present were: Mario Canalas, Pickering, Corts & Summerson, Borough Engineer; Jo-Anne Brown, Keystone Municipal Services, Borough Zoning Officer; Allan Smith, developer; Timothy J. Duffy, Esq., Hill Wallack, LLP; and Ronald G. Monkres II and Josh Castillo, Gilmore & Associates, Inc. 
In the audience:  Robert Walker, Borough President; John Burke, Councilor; Ted Schmidt, Shade Tree Commission; Dave Bryk; Rosemary Tottoroto; Ray Mathis; and Harry & Becky Betz.

Call to Order

Chairman Craig called the meeting to order at 7:03 P.M. 
Old Business

Reorganization
Mr. Salvatore nominated Mark Craig for Chair.  There were no additional nominations.  Mr. Woldorf made a motion to close the nominations, seconded by Ms. Bannon.  Mr. Craig was confirmed as Chair by a vote of 6-0.
Mr. Snyder nominated Paul Salvatore for Vice Chair.  Mr. Woldorf nominated Sue Bannon for Vice Chair.  There were no additional nominations.  Mr. Woldorf made a motion to close the nomination, seconded by Mr. Snyder.  Mr. Salvatore was confirmed as Vice Chair, with 5 votes for Mr. Salvatore and 1 vote for Ms. Bannon.

New Business

Steeple View Plan Review
Mr. Craig cited a letter filed with the plans, file #11-05-033, and the packet of review letters dated January 4, 2013, submitted by Ms. Brown.  He suggested that the Commission discuss the variances first, as they would be making recommendations to Council.
Mr. Duffy said they would be going to the Zoning Hearing Board, noting two issues that would be addressed there:

· The Sedia House 4.5 foot side yard setback along Penn Street.  They are looking for a variance.  Their opinion is that the house is a nonconforming structure and, therefore, should be allowed to remain with its existing setback, and should require no variance.

· The parcel TMP #28-01-007 is a flag lot, with frontage of 10.5 feet at the bottom of the “pole.”  Their opinion is that because the area of the lot will increase due to a merge with a portion of another lot, there is only a plot line change, no development of the property, and that there will be no change in the narrowest area of the lot (the “pole”).  Since the existing pole portion of the lot will not be changing, they feel a variance is not needed.

Ms. Brown said that, in accordance with the Zoning Ordinance, any change in the lot, including size and/or plot line, requires a variance; because of such changes the property would no longer be an existing nonconformity.  She said that it was reasonable to get the appropriate variance for the Sedia House side yard setback, as it is desirable for the house to remain in its present location.

Ms. Brown said that the Borough Solicitor was in agreement with her analysis, that variances were needed from the ZHB.   It was noted that although the application filed with the ZHB challenged Ms. Brown’s assessment, the application also included requests for the two variances as well.

Mr. Craig noted that the Commission would submit its recommendations to Council, who would present them to the ZHB on January 15, 2013.

The consensus of the Commission was that the variance for the side yard setback for the Sedia House should be granted.

Commission members discussed the flag lot variance.  Mr. Craig noted that there is a minimum frontage requirement in the Zoning Ordinance.  He noted that, in the plans, the setback is being kept the same, to meet impervious surface requirements, and that the pole section frontage would remain the same.  It was clarified that the flag lot is an existing entity.  It was noted that the flag lot was needed for access to lot 2.  Ms. Brown suggested the addition of language to state that the pole would not be used for access to the back lot; Mr. Duffy said that such access would not be possible.  Mr. Canalas said that the applicant would need a waiver for the flag lot, as Section 505 (g) of the Zoning Ordinance prohibits the creation of flag lots.  

The consensus of the Commission was that the variance for the flag lot should be granted.
Mr. Canalas reviewed and the Commission discussed the requested waivers from the SWMO and the SALDO, as listed in the memo from Mr. Canalas, dated December 20, 2012:
Waiver #1 – regarding retention basins and stormwater management.  It was the consensus of the Commission and Mr. Canalas to support the waiver.
Waiver #2 – regarding the requirement landscaping in 10% of the parking lot.  It was clarified that this would only apply to the existing parking area in the rear of the existing liquor store.  Mr. Schmidt said that the Shade Commission would support the waiver if two more trees than proposed were planted; they desired more shade in the lot.  Mr. Canalas said that two trees would fit, one in a future cut out area and another on an existing island.   After further discussion, the consensus of the Commission was to recommend approval of the waiver, with the requirement of fee in lieu of the two (2) trees.
Waiver #3 – regarding street trees.  The requirement for four (4) street trees along Penn Street was discussed, as it was noted that they could not be planted there.  It was suggested that they be planted elsewhere on the site or that there be a contribution in lieu of.  The Shade Tree Commission had suggested planting trees along Drive A, but Mr. Duffy said that they would just be removed during future development.  Seven (8) street trees on State Street were required; Mr. Schmidt said that the Shade Tree Commission would approve the proposed seven (7) instead.  
Mr. Walker suggested a fee in lieu of for the four (4) Penn Street street trees, as for the parking lot trees.  It was noted that the parking lot trees would probably be removed during future development, and Mr. Salvatore said that the fee in lieu of could be better used elsewhere in the Borough.  It was the consensus of the Commission to recommend approval of the waiver, with the requirement of fee in lieu of four (4) street trees along Penn Street.
Waiver #4 – regarding the removal of trees greater than 16” in diameter.  Mr. Canalas noted that a 25” Sycamore tree would remain, and that the 34” tree in the parking lot would be impacted by construction; he felt that the trees could not be saved.  Mr. Monkres said that they would like to consult an arborist to try to save two (2) of the trees.  Mr. Salvatore suggested an escrow be required and held until the end of a maintenance period; Mr. Duffy said that an 18-month maintenance period was standard.  Mr. Schmidt said he agreed with Mr. Canalas that the trees would not survive construction; Mr. Smith said they would like to attempt to save the trees.  It was the consensus of the Commission to recommend approval of the waiver to remove three (3) trees, with the recommendation that the applicant consult a certified arborist to try to save the other two (2), and the requirement that the applicant would provide escrow for a period of time to be determined with the consultation of the arborist.
Waiver #5 – regarding monuments.  Mr. Canalas said he had no issues with the waiver.  It was the consensus of the Commission to support the waiver to relocate the monuments in appropriate locations. 
Waiver #6 – regarding smaller pipes for drainage.  Mr. Canalas had no issues with the waiver.  It was the consensus of the Commission to support the waiver.

Waiver #7 – regarding the scale of the drawings.  Mr. Canalas had no issues with the waiver.  It was the consensus of the Commission to support the waiver.

Waiver #8 – regarding preliminary/final plan approval.  Discussion followed.
Mr. Craig noted that preliminary/final approval is not usually granted.  
Ms. Brown reviewed her comments.  Mr. Duffy said that they intend to comply with the all of the requirements outlined in her memo.  
Mr. Canalas reviewed comments on his memo.  Discussion included:
Regarding item #1 on page 3 of Mr. Canalas’s memo, Mr. Duffy clarified that they will further define and re-label the drainage easement details on the plans now, and that they would be addressing the Resource Protection Easement later, as developed.

Mr. Monkres said they are working on the location of the transformer and the required screening of the unit; details will be provided.
Mr. Monkres said that, once they have consulted with the traffic engineer, they would meet with Mr. Canalas to discuss the Penn Street traffic pattern.  Mr. Craig noted that the Commission had recommended making Penn Street one-way.  Mr. Canalas said that he agreed, noting access problems if it were two-way.  Mr. Duffy said that they would grant an easement.  Mr. Walker said that a traffic engineer needed to be involved in the discussion.  Mr. Monkres noted that PennDOT would need to also be involved.  The Commission agreed that the issue should be reconsidered and any discussion with Penn Street residents should occur after consultation with the traffic engineer.

Regarding comment #31 on page 6 of the memo, Mr. Monkres noted that they have secured capacity from the Sewer Authority, as well as the required documents.  It was noted that the applicant needed to provide the layout plan for the water main from the Newtown Artesian Water Company.
Mr. Canalas noted that the lighting will match lighting on State Street, and noted that loading and unloading would be done at a loading dock, not from Penn Street.

Mr. Canalas noted that accommodations would need to be made for residents on Penn Street during construction.  Mr. Monkres said that the construction sequence would be determined when they speak with PennDOT.

It was noted that the use of Belgian block curbing needed to be detailed.  Mr. Monkres said that it would be noted on the PennDOT plans.

Mr. Monkres clarified that “Do Not Enter” signs would clarify that there would not be an entrance at the southwest corner of the liquor store.
Mr. Woldorf cited the in/out pattern of the parking lot.  Mr. Canalas said it would remain as existing for the present, until the existing liquor store is gone.  Mr. Woldorf asked if Drive A would be considered a street and said that, if so, SALDO requirements would apply.  He proposed calling it a street and asking for waivers.  Mr. Canalas said it might become a street later.  Mr. Duffy said that Drive A would provide access to the parking lot.

Ms. Brown noted that regarding the waiver, there were three options, that the Commission could:

· Ask the applicant to return with a revised preliminary plan

· Recommend the plan as preliminary, with conditions, and pass the plan along to Council with recommendations; a final plan would then come back to the Commission and Council.
· Deny preliminary/final request.

Mr. Smith said that there was some time pressure with regard to tenants, which could affect the project.
Mr. Duffy said that all open items would be addressed.  Ms. Brown said that issues related to the traffic engineer were of most concern at this point, and that the lack of his/her involvement would preclude any final plan approval.  Ms. Brown said that the plan was reasonable as preliminary, as all issues will be resolved.  

Mr. Salvatore suggested that the Commission could approve the plan as preliminary, contingent upon the input of the traffic engineer.  Mr. Walker noted that input from the traffic engineer could affect recommendations of the Commission.  

Mr. Duffy said that PennDOT would review the plans for roadway permitting.  He noted that their traffic engineer had recommended that Penn Street be one-way.  Ms. White asked why the Commission had not received the input from their traffic engineer earlier.  Mr. Smith said that they wanted to take input from the Borough regarding Penn Street and accommodations for that street’s residents to PennDOT.
Mr. Salvatore noted that the Planning Commission is an advisory board, and could send a recommendation to Council regarding Penn Street.

Mr. Salvatore made a motion that the Planning Commission recommends to Borough Council the approval of the New Wine & Spirits Shop Revised Preliminary Plan for Steeple View, dated October 5, 2012, as last revised December 5, 2012, Plan Sheets 1 through 22, and prepared by Gilmore & Associates, Inc. with the following conditions and recommendations:

1. The Planning Commission would support the variance regarding the Sedia side yard setback and the flag lot variance.

2. Compliance with the review letters as follows:

a. Zoning Officer’s letter dated January 2, 2013;

b. Letter from Pickering, Corts & Summerson dated December 20, 2012;

c. Shade Tree Commission letter dated December 30, 2012;

d. Letter from Donald Harris, Fire Marshall, Newtown Emergency Services Department, dated December 13, 2012;

e. The requirements of other reviewing entities having jurisdiction over this project, inclusive of the Sewer Authority.

3. The Planning Commission supports the granting of requested waivers #1, #2, #3, #4, #5, #6, and #7 from the Borough’s SALDO, as listed in the Borough Engineer’s letter, with the requirement of fee in lieu of two (2) trees in waiver #2, and fee in lieu of four (4) trees in waiver #3;  

4. The Planning Commission does not support the granting of requested waiver #8;

5. The Planning Commission supports a waiver from SALDO 505.G to allow a flag lot;

6. The Planning Commission supports the conversion of Penn Street to a one way street, subject to receipt and review of the traffic engineer’s recommendations;

7. With regard to waiver #4, the Planning Commission recommends that the applicant make every effort possible to save two (2) trees with the recommendations of a certified arborist, and provide escrow to assure that the trees live in a time frame recommended by the arborist;

8. The Planning Commission recommends a stipulation in the property lease for the use of Lot 2 for dumpsters.

The motion was seconded by Ms. White, and approved unanimously by the Commission 6-0.

Approval of December 3, 2012 Meeting Minutes
Ms. Bannon made a motion to approve the minutes from December 3, 2012 as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Snyder and passed unanimously. 
Public Comment – There was no public comment.  
Adjournment

On a motion from Mr. Woldorf, seconded by Mr. Salvatore, the meeting was adjourned at 9:30pm.
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 4, 2013 at 7:00 P.M.  
Respectfully submitted,

______________________

Leslie P. Dunleavy
Recording Secretary
Newtown Borough Planning Commission
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